Minutes

Iowa State Association of Counties

Board of Directors Meeting

ISAC Offices, 501 SW 7th Street, Suite Q, Des Moines, Iowa 50309-4540

Phone 515.244.7181

Present: Marge Pitts, Wayne Walter, Harlan Hansen, Anna O’Shea, Mike Balmer, Dan Cohen, Nancy Parrott, Lori Elam, Jon McNamee, Terri Henkels, Mike McClain, Grant Veeder, Wayne Chizek, Melvyn Houser, Judy Miller, Deb McWhirter, Dave Morlan, Sally Stutsman

Absent: Darin Raymond, Lu Barron, Chuck Rieken

Guests: Paul Weeks, CB Richard Ellis/Hubbell Commercial
Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Stacy Horner, Brad Holtan, Tammy Norman, Nate Bonnett, Linda Hinton, Mary Beth Mellick, Hanna De Groot 

Thursday, February 24, 2011
President Marge Pitts called the meeting to order at 12:25 pm and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Presentation of Facility Options

Following a tour of two facilities under lease consideration by ISAC, Bill Peterson introduced Paul Weeks, CB Richard Ellis/Hubbell Commercial, who gave a quick overview of each building and answered questions from the board. 

Bill Peterson went over the estimated costs of each property based on seven-year and 10-year lease rates. The board had ample discussion in regards to the cost and pros and cons of each property. Remaining in the flood plain continued to be of concern to a majority of the board. The board requested that total cost of each building over the life of each of the lease options be compiled. 

Approval of Minutes

The ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes from January 28, 2011 were reviewed. Anna O’Shea moved to approve the minutes as written, Mike Balmer seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

The ETC/CSN Board of Directors meeting minutes from January 28, 2011 were reviewed for informational purposes. Wayne Chizek moved to accept the minutes as written, Deb McWhirter seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

The ISAC Executive Committee meeting minutes from February 10, 2011 were reviewed. Harlan Hansen made the motion to accept the minutes as written and Wayne Walter seconded. The minutes were amended to read “…increased salary to…” The motion passed unanimously. 

The board was informed that the executive committee met prior to the board meeting (February 24) and minutes will be prepared and presented for approval at a future board meeting. 

Management Report

Brad Holtan reviewed the financial reports for January 31, 2011. The new liability account for Linda Langston’s campaign fund has been created.  Campaign funds will be from campaign contributions and non-dues revenue, e.g. preferred vendor and advertising revenue.  Some of the preferred vendor and advertising income will be deferred until FY 2012. 

The board had a discussion in regards to the future of the Chicago Central & Pacific Railroad Company vs. Calhoun County Board of Supervisors, Acting as Trustee for the Drainage District No. 86.
Dan Cohen moved to accept the financial report, Sally Stutsman seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Brad reported that the internal control policy that was approved at the last board meeting has been revised to satisfy ISAC’s audit firm. The following was added, “The Executive Director…compares the investment balances to the financials.” 

Brad reported that ISAC has a total of $125,000 theft coverage for employees through the Hartford package. The board questioned if this was adequate and asked for more details on the specifics of the policy’s coverage and for quotes on higher levels of coverage.

Nate Bonnet reported that the petition for declaratory order was denied by the Iowa Department of Revenue. A conference call with Nyemaster Goode has been set up to consider potential steps forward. 

Meetings Update

Stacy Horner provided an outline of board activities for the 2011 ISAC Spring School of Instruction to be held at the Des Moines Marriott Downtown and Renaissance Savery on March 23-24. An updated version will be emailed to the board in closer proximity to the conference. The board requested that recognition of Linda Langston’s NACo 2nd Vice President candidacy be addressed during the ISAC Business Meeting and Awards Ceremony.
Sally Stutsman discussed forming an urban caucus made up of supervisors from the 10 most populous counties. The board came to the consensus that having a meeting during downtime at the spring school would be appropriate.  

Stacy discussed a request from the treasurers to meet as part of their spring school full affiliate programming on the afternoon of Tuesday, March 22. After ample discussion, the board asked that a survey be sent asking if affiliates prefer a two or three-day conference for the spring school. The board agreed to let the treasurers meet at the spring school on Tuesday because it was of no extra cost to ISAC, but stated that in the future the affiliates should be expected to do their own planning for any full affiliate meetings outside of the allotted conference time. 

Rachel Bicego discussed the agenda and affiliate displays for 2011 County Day at the Capitol being held on Thursday, March 3.

Scholarship Update

Tammy Norman updated the board on the scholarship selection committee results. Interviews will be held in the near future for the past president and technology scholarships. The scholarships will all be announced and one winner will speak during the spring school ISAC Business Meeting and Awards Ceremony. 

ISAC Budget Presentation

Bill and Brad presented the proposed FY 2012 budget. Following the executive committee’s budget discussion the budget was updated based on the feedback from the committee. The ISAC Executive Committee approved the changes prior to this meeting. 

Bill gave an overview of the budget including significant revenue and expense adjustments. The following proposed actions were discussed: county dues and conference registrations to remain unchanged for FY 2012; increase of the health fund payment; executive director’s salary increase by $6,000 recommended by the executive committee (5.2%); 2% increase in the staff salary line item with necessary benefit adjustments (equals 3.4%); reaffirmation of employer retirement contribution for employees; and consideration of options based on facilities discussion. 

County dues will make up around 20% of the FY 2012 budget revenue. The board discussed a possible dues increase to cover the cost of increased office space because the office is a core service and dues go to pay for core services. The option of pro-rating dues was raised.  A dues increase for FY-2012 was not included in the budget recommendation. 

The board recessed at 5:11 pm.
Friday, February 25, 2011
Present: Marge Pitts, Wayne Walter, Harlan Hansen, Anna O’Shea, Mike Balmer, Dan Cohen, Nancy Parrott, Lori Elam, Jon McNamee, Terri Henkels, Mike McClain, Grant Veeder, Wayne Chizek, Melvyn Houser, Judy Miller, Deb McWhirter, Dave Morlan

Absent: Darin Raymond, Sally Stutsman, Lu Barron, Chuck Rieken

President Marge Pitts reconvened the ISAC Board at 8:30 am. 
ISAC Facility Discussion

Bill Peterson gave an overview of the ISAC facility process that started early in 2009. The priorities of a needs study completed by RDG Planning and Design were all considered when searching for a new facility. Accessibility and usability for our members and cost were of utmost importance. 

The three final properties were discussed by the board. Major concerns brought up by the board included: cost; accessibility; the need for more space; meeting space logistics; external needs for meeting groups; and technology concerns. The board agreed that the necessary due diligence has been done.

Harlan Hansen moved to approve authorizing the executive director to negotiate a 10-year lease term beginning in September 2011 for the Westbridge Building (5500 Westown Parkway) in West Des Moines, and Wayne Chizek seconded.

Grant Veeder moved to amend the motion to approve the expenditure of $100,000 for tenant improvements.

It was determined that tenant improvement expense is a detail that can be discussed and added in a separate motion in the future, Grant withdrew his amendment. 

The motion passed unanimously.

ISAC Budget Approval

Bill explained that the proposed budget will need to be amended in the future to accommodate the final lease negotiations.  However, the Board needs to take action on FY 2012 proposed budget at this time so it can be presented to the membership at the Spring School in March. 

The board had ample discussion regarding salary increases and benefits during which the executive committee was asked to justify the raise for the executive director (ED). Marge explained that the committee compared the salaries of the EDs in states comparable to Iowa. Based on number of staff and years of service, Bill is not comparably compensated and hasn’t been for a long time. His management responsibilities have also grown with no reflection of compensation. Over the past several years there has been little to no increase. 
The board discussed dues increases and the dues structure at length. 

Dave Morlan moved to approve the FY 2012 budget as proposed, Grant Veeder seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Legislative Report

Linda Hinton, Hanna De Groot and Mary Beth Mellick reported on the status of ISAC’s legislative priorities and other legislative issues of concern to counties. Linda discussed the de-appropriations bill that will cut $6 million in spending. Mary Beth discussed property tax bills, agricultural classification, telecommunications assessments, and conservation issues. Hanna discussed gun bills, posting notices, county compensations boards, and elections issues. 

Linda also discussed the possible creation of the Iowa Public Information Board and MH/DD reform. She also mentioned that County Day at the Capitol will be an excellent day to raise our concerns because the first funnel is the following day, Friday, March 4. ISAC staff and the Local Government Chairs (Representative Nick Wagner and Senator Mary Jo Wilhelm) will brief the membership at the Wallace building before traveling to the capitol. 

NACo Report

Bill and Rachel distributed a schedule and discussed the various activities planned for the NACo Legislative Conference in Washington, DC from March 5-9. 

Bill also updated the board that Linda Langston has raised just under $10,000 for her campaign. 
Grant reported that he has been appointed to the NACo Deferred Compensation Committee. The committee acts as oversight for Nationwide Retirement Solutions, administrators of NACo’s 457 Deferred Compensation Plan.  

Bill reported that registration is now open for the NACo Annual Conference and Exposition being held in Portland (Multnomah County), Oregon from July 15-19. ISAC will pay the transportation cost plus $400 cash for any board members to attend. 

Appointments and Other Considerations

Bill discussed that ISAC has three spots on the Iowa Public Agency Investment Trust (IPAIT) Board. Currently serving are Richard Heidloff and chair Diane Kiefer. Richard needs to be reappointed and a spot previously held by Wayne Northey needs to be filled. Bill commented that both Richard and Diane are very active participants on the board. 

Grant moved to reappoint Richard Heidloff and to appoint Chuck Rieken to serve on the IPAIT Board, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Bill reported that there is currently a vacancy on the CCMS Board. The CCMS Board recommended the appointment of Jill Davisson, Clinton County Supervisor, to fill the vacant term.

Harlan Hansen moved to appoint Jill Davisson to the CCMS Board as recommended, Lori Elam seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

ISAC was approached by John Torbert, Iowa Drainage District Association Executive Director, requesting that ISAC submit a letter of support to the Governor for Margene Bunda, Pocahontas County Auditor, for consideration to be named a member of the Environmental Protection Commission. 

Wayne Walter moved for a letter of support of as recommended, Deb McWhirter seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Bill alerted the board that the veteran affairs county offices have approached ISAC about possible interest in becoming an affiliate. He discussed the process of creating a new affiliate organization.
Bill shared a draft letter of support with the board regarding Community Service Block Grants (CSBG) to be shared with the Iowa delegation. 

Grant moved to send the recommended letter of support as recommended, Lori Elam seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Board members shared reports and inquiries.

Nancy Parrott moved to adjourn the ISAC Board of Directors, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

The Board adjourned at 12:05 pm.
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